
WESTGATE PRIMARY SCHOOL GOVERNING BOARD
Minutes of the meeting held in person on Wednesday 30 November 2022 at 6.00pm 
	PRESENT 
	Rob Wilks (Chair)
Laura Boddy

Sally Clough 

Daniel Hackney 

Vicky Mirfield 

Neil Richardson 
	Helen Carpenter (Headteacher)
Sharon Mistry

Sarah Mumford

Andrew Ross

Louise Shackleton 

Ray Smith 


IN ATTENDANCE:
Sophie Sian (Clerk – Governor Support Service)
	1.00
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
	ACTION

	1.01
	Vicky Mirfield was not present at the start of the meeting but arrived ten minutes into the meeting. There were no absences. 
	

	2.00

2.01

2.02

2.03
3.00

3.01
	MEMBERSHIP MATTERS 

The Chair stated that there were still two vacancies for co-opted governors. D. Hackney had been re-elected as the staff governor representative. 
The Chair shared that, for the remaining vacancies, candidates with knowledge in Health and Safety and Property would be ideal given the current gaps in knowledge. The Chair also added that Finance was always a very helpful area to have. The Chair asked governors to let the FGB know of any potential appropriate candidates. 
Q: Had a letter be sent to parents in the past advertising the vacancies? 
A: The Headteacher confirmed that this had been done and she could do this again. 
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS 

There were no new declarations of interest.


	Head

	4.00
4.01
5.00

5.01

5.02 

5.03

5.04

5.05

5.06
6.00

6.01

6.02

6.03

6.04

6.05

6.06

6.07

6.08

6.09

6.10

7.00

7.01
7.02
7.03
7.04
8.00

8.01
	ANY OTHER URGENT BUSINESS 

None. 

STRATEGIC OVERSIGHT (INTENT)
QUESTIONS ABOUT THE HEADTEACHER’S REPORT 
All members had been provided with a copy of the report prior to the meeting and the Chair thanked the Headteacher for her comprehensive report. There were no questions from the board and the Headteacher provided a summary of the highlights of the report. 

1. There had been two new starters in year 1 who have settled well. 
2. The Headteacher had removed covid related absences from the report and had only noted standard absences. There were two long-term staff absences, both of which were due to return next term.

3. There was one ongoing concern. 

4. In relation to Leadership and Management, SEN paperwork had been flagged as something that took a lot of time. A new system had been put in place and the feedback had been positive – that the paperwork was more usable and practical. Also, meetings for parents of children SEN had been a few weeks before parents’ evening but had changed to there being a meeting with the teacher each half-term. This had meant better spaced out having SEND review meetings and capturing parent voice better.
5. Quality of Education – the school had undergone a healthy schools assessment recently and the school had been commended on the large range of extra-curricular activities on offer, especially for younger years. 
6. Attendance – compared with the same period last year, there had been a noticeable improvement and a decrease in the persistent non-attendance of pupil premium students, in part because some of these pupils have moved onto secondary school.
7. Hate incidents and bullying – there had been one more incident and this was being dealt with. 

Q: Had this increased or was this higher than average?
A: The Headteacher replied that this was hard to say as it was something that changed a lot although the same children were involved. 

8. Reception was particularly complex this year. 
9. There had been a positive take up of clubs and extra-curricular provision. 
10. There had been an Early Years training day from the cluster and that had been helpful to reinforce the school’s good EY practice and underlined this for less experienced staff. 
11. Building – a new exterior door had been fitted and the boiler had been replaced which was very warm and efficient. However, as the school is in a protected area, there is an issue with the flue not being able to be part of the chimney as the last boiler was. LCC Planning have said another chimney should be built – this was now in dispute. 

The Chair pointed out that the Headteacher’s report would be very pertinent to governors in the event of an Ofsted inspection, in terms of demonstrating that there is a high-quality communication between the school and governors. 
The Chair thanked Friends of Westgate for their work and efforts. STRATEGIC PLANNING 
The Headteacher confirmed that the school’s vision had been written in consultation with staff, pupils and parents and had been finalised and published on the website. The Headteacher read out the vision to the meeting and there was agreement that it was still fit for purpose. 

Both the Headteacher and the Chair encouraged all governors to familiarise themselves with the vision ahead of an Ofsted inspection. 

Q: Will Ofsted expect us to know this or the headteacher’s report by heart?

A: No, but governors with specific responsibilities should be able to comment on the report in regards to their specific role, to create a ‘joint up’ conversation.   
The Chair also recommended that governors familiarise themselves with the SEF where they would be able to see what the outcome and action points were from the last Ofsted inspection, as well as what progress had been made and what current work in this area was happening.
R. Smith shared that he had been looking at the SEF and compiling a report about the progress made in Early Years and ensuring the evidence to demonstrate this was clear. 

The Chair thanked R. Smith for this and shared that there is a proforma for this available to governors on SharePoint. The Chair also stated that the key strengths and areas for development in the SEF fit in with the overall School Improvement Plan and were being monitored all the time. 

The Headteacher shared that it was likely that an Ofsted inspection would happen in summer or autumn 2023. 

The Chair stated that, with the new inspection framework, it was important to know that the inspection would be seen as ‘one big conversation’, with staff, children, governors etc. and seeing if this was a coherent conversation across everyone. Therefore, governors knowing the SEF, the school’s vision, details of the last inspection, the action plans, school improvement plan etc. would be really helpful. The Headteacher’s report was felt to be particularly vital.
Q: What is the time frame of the inspection?

A: The inspectors only consider what they find at the time of the inspection but they look at the website from 2 weeks beforehand to gather evidence. When they arrive on the day, they have a hypothesis which they’re trying to prove i.e. this is still a good school. The Headteacher wants to be seen as a consistently good school. Being a one cohort school, it’s very specific – other schools have more pupils to iron out the averages – data is less important, it’s more what the inspectors see. 
The Chair finished by adding that governor visits were also a hugely important part for governors to be familiar with.  

GOVERNOR MONITORING OF SCHOOL IMPROVEMENT PRIORITIES 

R. Smith shared a brief summary of his recent visit to EYFS where he met Ms Jagger whom R. Smith said had ‘such a keen hold of what she is meant to be doing’ and demonstrated great planning. R. Smith said that he also observed two Maths lessons which were outstanding and very impressive as well as a PSCHE and a music lesson. The teacher involved R. Smith in the lesson and he felt the children were clearly getting a lot from it. 
S. Clough completed an Attendance visit and met with the Headteacher to go through the necessary questions. S. Clough felt that there was a very clear attendance policy and good high rates of attendance. 

V. Mirfield completed a Safeguarding visit and completed record checks and checked Safer Recruitment policy. V. Mirfield was happy with everything and noted everything to be up to date. 
It was confirmed that all other planned visits were now after Christmas. N. Richardson shared that he is attending the school Christmas lunch before the end of term. 
BUSINESS AND STATUTORY ITEMS 

MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING 
Resolved;

That the minutes of the FGB meeting held on 21 September 2022 were agreed as an accurate record.
	 

	9.00

9.01
9.02

9.03

9.04

9.05

9.06
	REVIEW ACTIONS AND MATTERS ARISING 
Agreed: All present members in agreement with the assigned committees and monitoring duties. 

Item 10.02 refers: The Head clarified that it is not that several people could use purchase cards but rather that there were two purchase cards – The Headteacher’s and the School Business Manager’s (Amy Bleasdale).  The Local Authority were made aware of this and were fine. The Headteacher reiterated that no one is able to sign off their own purchase.
Item 11.01 refers: This meeting has now taken place. 

Item 12.02 refers: This was resolved before the meeting as D. Hackney agreed to continue as an Associate member.
Matters arising
The Chair noted that the position of Wellbeing governor was still unfilled and talked through the responsibilities of the role; looking at staff wellbeing, the wellbeing questionnaire, looking at minutes to see how this is being monitored and reminded the board that there was further guidance on SharePoint.
Resolved: S. Mumford offered to take on this role.  

S. Mistry asked for clarification on the specific duties of the Health and Safety governor and was signposted to the guidance on Teams or SharePoint. The Resources committee were available to support with this.

	

	10.00

10.01

10.02

10.03

10.04


	COMMITTEE REPORTS

Committee minutes had been circulated to all governors prior to the FGB meeting. 
Resources Committee 

Resources committee statutory requirements

Yes/No

Mid-year budget review has been approved 
(
Audit of school funds has taken place
(
Educational visits follow risk assessment procedures
(
Support for early career teachers meets DfE guidelines
(
Headteacher’s pay progression has been agreed
(
Appraisal policy has been approved
(
Capability of staff policy has been approved
(
Governor expenses policy has been approved
(
A. Ross provided an overview of what was discussed at the committee meeting. 
1. The Finance and Property committees had been merged and so site visits would need to be separate to the committee meetings. 
2. The budget appeared to be on track and some suggestions were made about the reporting of this to ensure it is as transparent as possible. 
3. The midyear budget review was also discussed. The unfunded pay award meant that the school would have to find £50,000. There was also some call back due to an overspend on tutoring. 

Q: How much damage has been caused by the £50,000?
A: The Headteacher has said that this has wiped out any cushion in the budget. 
4. The Head shared that the Finance Officer had said to expect a funding increase but this would likely be next year, adding that the books were just about balanced this year however this was the case across all schools. Westgate is one of the few schools not in deficit. 

5. Education visits – there had been a slight decline in people contributing to trips and this would be monitored. 
6. Consideration of the Educational Visits policy had been deferred to the next meeting. 
7. The SFVS was looked at. 

8. The Pay Policy was approved. A. Ross added that there is a governors allowance for incurred costs although this had not been used to date.  

9. The committee updated the school closure policy. 
10. Letting would potentially be a revenue stream from extra-curricular clubs. The school had made it cheaper for now so the groups can grow and become viable. 

11. Health & Safety and Equipment policy were both approved. 

12. Property update – there had been a couple of security alarms after power cuts which had caused issues with the phones which did cause quite a problem. 

13. Health and Safety – there was one minor incident with a member of staff which resulted in no further action.  

14. S. Mumford highlighted that there was an issue with some guttering that needed to be cleaned. 

Pupil Support Committee 
 Pupil support committee statutory requirements

Yes/No

Safeguarding procedures are robust (including safer recruitment and single central record) 
(
Admissions lists and attendance registers are in place
Promotion of general pupil wellbeing meets requirements
Medical conditions policy has been approved
(
Relationships and sex education policy has been approved
(
V. Mirfield provided an overview of what was covered at the meeting held on 13 October, noting that it was nice to have new members on the committee. 

1. Every governor needs to be up to date on Safeguarding training. L. Shackleton shared that she had struggled to access this on Learning for Leeds. The Chair signposted her to the NGA website and V. Mirfield offered to support with this, if needed.

2. The Anti-bullying policy had been deferred as some children had expressed an interest in being involved. 

3. Other policies were discussed such as governor visits, British values and use of phones.

4. There were thorough updates on SEN. 

5. The committee also discussed school lunches, offering support with complaints when needed, the KCSIE quiz and checking the website to check policies and information are up to date. 
6. The Medical Conditions and Relationships and Sex Education Policies are reviewed annually and were up to date. 
Teaching and Learning Committee 
Teaching and learning committee statutory requirements

Yes/No

The national curriculum is being taught
(
Arrangements are in place for a daily act of collective worship

	

	10.05
	L. Boddy provided a summary on the Teaching and Learning committee minutes and thanked S. Mumford for doing the minutes. 
1. Phonics training had happened and was being implemented across the school. 
2. There had been an interesting discussion about the SEN report in regards to the gaps in attainment between SEN and non-SEN and that progress may be small and so not visible in raw data but that it can be seen in other ways. Those students were felt to be getting a lot of intervention. 
3. There had been discussion of the School Improvement Plan and refining it so that the success criteria is clearer. The Chair added that there were a couple of the targets that were not felt to be as robust as with English and Maths. Helen has reworded them – the target was correct but needed to be more succinct.
4. Climate change is covered at various points in curriculum. 

5. The Chair gave congratulations for the school achieving an Arts Silver award. 


	

	11.00

	PRESENT END OF YEAR RESULTS, INCLUDING FOR DISADVANTAGED PUPILS AND OTHER GROUPS (TOR 1.02)
	

	11.01
11.02

11.03

11.04

11.05

11.06

11.07

11.08

11.09

11.10

11.11
	The Headteacher had prepared a PowerPoint presentation to go through the statutory assessment results and reminded governors that the data was available online via Teams. The Headteacher explained that she would go through each year group/stage and compare to the national average. 
L. Shackleton left at 7:05pm 
In the Early Years Foundation stage, results are divided into areas of learning and the schools results were higher than national in all areas other than self-regulation in PSE. It was considered that children have a broad ‘good level of development’ if they meet all EYFS goals in certain areas. Again, this was above national level. The Headteacher added that this group had made so much improvement and that was evident in the results.
Q: How is this measured?

A: It is measured by whether they have met the described expectation in the EYFS statutory framework. 
KS1 Phonics Check Year 1 – The Headteacher explained that all pupils take the check and any pupil that did not pass in year 1 would redo it in year 2. This group were felt to be doing really well. KS1 assessments in reading and writing were also, on average, above the national average. Their results in Science were positive, as well as in Maths which was felt to be due to the school’s strong Maths curriculum. 

Year 4 multiplication tables check became statutory this year and is not graded with a pass or fail but a mark out of 25, 80% of year 4 achieved 23+ which was almost double the national average. The Headteacher shared that this was a tough class including a child with significant SEN needs who did really well. This comparison with national was really positive. 

End of year 6 – there was a big dip this year in pupils that achieved greater depth across all subjects however this year group did miss a lot due to COVID and have made great progress in catching up. 

Q: Had there been a change in grade boundaries – these were made lower in secondary schools. 
A: No

The Headteacher explained that these results were very accurate therefore and could be monitored really well. There were some estimated results based on year 2 results – actual results were lower than estimates due to COVID. There were some pupils that did not meet the standard but were making good progress. This was the first KS2 results that had been compared with the expected greater depth – the progress measures before this year were looking at finer detail but it had been simplified. 

Teacher assessment subjects for year 6 – all above national average. Writing had gone up year and year because of specific work the school has focused on. 

The Headteacher then displayed the school’s webpage on the government website and stated that there was nothing statistically concerning and the school’s statistics were within norms for schools, further adding that this highlighted the school’s positive attendance rates. Though there was a higher rate of absence in pupil premium children, this was still lower than the national average. 
S. Mistry left at 7.25pm. 
The Chair thanked the Headteacher for her input on this item. 


	

	12.00

12.01

12.02
	POLICY APPROVAL STATUTORY (TOR 1.05)
The Teacher Pay Policy had been resolved in the Resources Committee. 
The Complaints Policy was not due for review until January 2023.
	Next 
agenda

	
	
	

	13.00
13.01
	APPROVE, OR RECEIVE A REPORT ON, THE MID-YEAR BUDGET REVIEW
The Chair stated that this had been minuted in the Resources Committee minutes and that virement forms had been signed.
	

	
	
	

	14.00

14.01
15.00
	MULTI ACADEMY TRUST (MAT) 
There had not been any recent developments on this item. 
GOVERNOR DEVELOPMENT
	

	15.01

15.02
	The Chair made clear that there was an expectation that all governors complete the Safeguarding online course before March. N. Richardson shared that he had sent round a link for this course and shared how to log onto the National Governors Association. 
R. Smith shared that he was keen to do an EYFS course and would look on the NGA website but there was also aware of a Leeds course one for a fee. N. Richardson confirmed there is a relevant course on the NGA website. 


	All govs


	16.00

16.01


	CHAIR’S BUSINESS

The Chair asked that all governor visits be scheduled to ensure reports would be available for the next meeting. 

	All govs

	17.00

17.01
	CLERK’S BUSINESS
None.

	

	18.00
18.01

18.02
	DATE AND TIME OF MEETING 
The next meeting of the full governing board would be held at school on Thursday 2 March 2023 at 4pm (following the Governor Day). 

The Chair confirmed that for those that could attend, The Headteacher would send an email with the relevant details.

	




The Chair closed the meeting at 7.30pm.
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